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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  15th April 2004 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman),  O Smith (Vice-Chairman),   R  Gee,

D Neal, J Smith,   R Warmington,.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

1. Apologies:  Cllrs. P Daniels, K Mison & L Stevens
2. Register of members interests:  Cllr. O Smith declared an interest in a letter sent by the Horticultural Society and agreed to make no comments on this when it is read out.
3. Minutes of  previous meetings 18th March & 1st April 2004 :  There was one amendment to 18th March – Page 6 – Item 10 – should also say letter has been sent to Parish Church.  1st April – AOB – Cemetery Chapel -  should read “there is also concern the bench near the chapel may be damaged”.  With these amendments Cllr J Smith proposed acceptance of these minutes, seconded by Cllr. Warmington and carried unanimously.
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report: None
5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 1 – St Edmundsbury Stephen Boor letter – clerk has written regarding the Malting Lane lighting but nothing definite received back yet.

Page 4 – Plastic bench – Cllr Neal reported it has been delivered but is very heavy so he will need help to install it on the Market Hill.   There was some discussion about the position of it and it was agreed that it should be put back in the same position facing the war memorial as space was needed for the “cup and saucer” containers for Clare in Bloom.   Cllrs. Neal, Gee and Chairman will arrange this and will make sure it is bolted down. ACTION: CHAIRMAN/CLLRS. NEAL & GEE 
6. Correspondence:

St Eds BC – Christmas Lights – Due to a review of council expenditure, the estimated cost for the Clare lighting this year will be £6000 but St Edmundsbury will only be able to provide £1000 of that therefore the rest will need to be raised locally.  Cllr. J Smith explained this scheme has always been run by herself and husband Malcolm and Tony and Sandra Beverly.  The four of them have discussed the situation today and would like to take the matter to the next meeting of the Clare Business Association(CBA) to see what funding they may be able to raise.  It is felt the lights are very good for the town and it would be sad to lose them.  She feels that some traders may be prepared to donate £100 but it would be difficult for small businesses.  Currently the Parish Council precept is £500.  Often donations are also made by local people. And around £1000 is generally raised locally.  Tony Beverley has responsibility for collecting the money and would not be able to raise the £5000 needed.  St Edmundsbury want comments by mid May so after the meeting with the CBA this can be put on the agenda for the next full council meeting with details of costs and requests for financial help from the Parish Council.  When it is clear how much can be raised Cllr. J Smith said she could then approachBorough to see if lights need to be reduced and what sort of scheme would be available for that cost.  She said she hoped this country won’t fall behind other Northern European countries who celebrate Christmas with lights and hopes the government continues to support such schemes.  Cllr. O Smith suggested there may be other sources of funding such as the locality budget. ACTION: CLLR. J SMITH
St Eds BC – Tree Preservation Order – Regarding the dying tree in the High Street a replacement planting specification form will need to be completed.  Planning permission is not required to fell a dying tree but a replacement must be planted.  Cllr. O Smith will take this to cemetery committee. ACTION:  CLLR. O SMITH

3RD Age Partnership – Details of local meetings circulated

Clare Youth Club – Request for financial assistance toward their summer club.  This will be passed to finance committee to consider.  ACTION: FINANCE COMMITTEE

Suffolk County Council – Information regarding the closure of Sheepgate Lane due to repair works to the bank

Clare & District Horticultural Society – Cllr O Smith declared an interest in this therefore declined to take part in this part of the meeting.  A request to have a stall to raise funds for the garden club on 22nd May outside the Co-op or nearby.  There was no objection to this therefore this was agreed.
David Dadd – e-mail – A copy of his letter sent to Jim Nunn of Highways was attached about the tree outside his property.  As council have already commented on this no further action is necessary.

St Edmundsbury Borough Council –Village of the year competition – A reminder  about final dates for entry.  Although at the meeting two months ago it was agreed we would not enter Cllrs J Smith and R Warmington were not at this meeting and would be happy to do the work necessary to enter Clare into this therefore Cllr. J Smith proposed we do enter and all were in favour.  Clerk will find original paperwork and pass to Cllr J Smith.  ACTION: CLERK

Suffolk Preservation Society – Invitation to their AGM on 26th April 2004

St Edmundsbury Borough Council – Monitoring Officer – Regarding  a recent decision made by the Court of Appeal in the case of a Councillor’s duty to declare an interest and his position in respect of attending meetings

Suffolk County Council, Local Waste Plan – The revised deposit draft plan is available for public consultation.  As we are not clear whether our area is affected a copy of this plan will be requested.  ACTION: CLERK

Suffolk County Council Parish Paths Partnership – An invitation to join the Parish Paths Partnership Scheme which can pay  grants to local groups for maintenance, promotional or survey work on public rights of way.  Cllr. Mison has previously been involved with this scheme as the Parish representative.  We will sign up to the scheme and ask him if he would like to continue in this role. 

7. Finance:

(a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Finance clerk joined the meeting late and explained the monthly accounts.  Acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously. 
(b) Exclusive rights of burial – There were none
Finance Clerk also explained the final annual income and expenditure will be  reported upon at the Annual Parish Meeting next week . Section 137 payments appear to be in excess of what we are allowed to make but these can be covered under other headings.  He has copies of these accounts if anyone wishes to see them.  

8. Committee reports:

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported there seem to be more weeds to deal with this year.  She will contact Borough for suggestions on how best to deal with them as they are taking up a lot of the cleaners time. The banding for the litter bins has yet to be attended to.  The meeting was briefly closed to discuss confidential matters.
b) Market – Cllr.D. Neal reported the Friday fish stall will continue.  He questioned whether it is necessary to keep a market report as an agenda item but general feeling was it is best to leave it on the agenda to show we are still keen to have a market if at all possible.
c) Cemetery – Cllr. O Smith reported that the compound has been emptied today.  Some people in Clare thought it was for the general use of parishioners but this has now been explained that it is not.
I. No Dumping sign for spoil –The wording for the sign is to say “Undertakers Use Only”.  St Edmundsbury have quoted a cost of £25. Clerk will contact them again to confirm this and order.  ACTION: CLERK
II. Access for cars in cemetery – discuss action needed – This was discussed at the cemetery meeting and a collapsible bollard was suggested.  It was agreed that as a temporary measure a sign to say “no cars beyond this point” to be put up either in the turn round area or near to the chapel.  The turn round area is not wide enough for cars to turn in.  Cllr. R Warmington said it may be worth investigating how other cemeteries in the area deal with this.  Cllr. O Smith will contact Mrs Moss at Borough about this.  Our priority is for the families of the people buried there to ensure no damage is done to their graves by cars driving up there.  Cllr Neal suggested the notice should state this and it was agreed that the notice be put up to see what reaction we get.  Cllr. Gee said if there were people with difficulties in walking up there they could perhaps seek special permission.  ACTION:  CLLR O SMITH
III. Working Party Day – This will be held on Sunday 9th May and Cllr. O Smith distributed notes to all. Cllr. L Stevens has suggested putting a note on the cemetery board in the High Street to advise people this is happening as because it is a Sunday there may be people visiting the graves.  However it was also felt that this might give people the opportunity to speak to the councillors working there about any concerns they may have.  Cllr. O Smith asked as many councillors as possible to help as well as any members of the public who may be available.
d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels reported no meeting has been held and he will report further on the Hedgerow survey at our next meeting.
e) Finance – Cllr. P Daniels reported by e-mail that the Finance Committee had met with CHOC and have now decided not to reduce the number of trustees.  In order to meet the problem that members of the CHOC committee could not be remunerated for the cost of their services it was suggested that the Parish Council could undertake any repair works needed to the halls and effectively could then appoint anyone to carry out this work including someone who is a trustee of CHOC.  This work would then be carried out at the council’s expense.  This work would be put out to tender and if a quote tendered by a member of CHOC was the best value it could be accepted by the council.  It was suggested that the Parish Council could do this for a year and see how it goes.  Roy Ovenden who is a member of CHOC would then potentially be able to carry out any electrical or heating remedial work and then just have it checked over by a CORGI registered person which would reduce costs.    This solution was proposed by Cllr. O Smith, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.  Cllr. Neal also reported at the Finance Committee meeting following requests for financial assistance he proposed that £100 would be paid next time for the band for Remembrance Sunday and £30 would be paid to Suffolk Accident Rescue Service, this was seconded by Cllr. R Warmington and carried unanimously.
f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported the website continues to look good.  Clare in Bloom need to update information.  Cllr. R Warmington asked if we had heard anything from the schools.  At the last website meeting it was agreed we would contact them with a view to linking into our site.  Clerk will write to them.  ACTION: CLERK.   The 400 mark has been reached for registering interest in Broadband.   This should now prompt BT to take some action to make this available.  If Broadband is not viable there are other options and Cllr. J Smith felt if the other options were followed it would need the help of an entrepreneur to lead as these options may be expensive and would need expertise to build.  Chairman said Jim Thorndike at Borough has said that every exchange in our borough should be capable of handling broadband.
g) CLASP – Cllr. J Smith reported she had attended last meeting and the purchase of the bus is progressing with examples being looked at over the next couple of weeks.   CLASP are hoping for some financial support.  Their AGM is on 6th May at 7.30pm in The Old School.  They are also holding a tea party on 12th May at 2.30 and it would be nice if some councillors could attend.  On 29th May they are holding a golf tournament at Clare Golf Club to raise funds with lunch and breakfast for £25.  Peter Shave will shortly be standing down from CLASP due to other commitments and there are concerns about how the committee will move forward.  Mr Scott has put a lot of effort in with the purchase of the new bus.
h) CHOC – Chairman said there was no report but they were pleased with the response from the Finance Committee.  Their AGM is on 21st April at 7.30pm at The Old School.
i) Emergency Planning – Chairman reported they now have a full compliment of volunteers and Cllr. L Stevens will report further at the next meeting.  Cllr. R Warmington said Borough are using Clare as a good example of how an Emergency Planning committee should bebecause of the hard work put in by Cllr. L Stevens.
j) Clare in Bloom – Cllr O Smith reported that two meetings have been held and they will enter Anglia in Bloom this year.  There are ten people on the committee including three Parish Council representatives.  David Sleath from Hudgies is the Chairman.  There is no tractor available this year so no way to water hanging baskets.  Therefore there will only be hanging  baskets in Pashlers Alley, The Old School and around the Ancient House sign.  Nowton Park will once again be used to supply the plants.  Publicity is ongoing with a press release and leaflets to all in Clare.  They will need people to help deliver some of the leaflets.  Several other people have offered general help without being on the committee.  The Chairman is trying to divide labour between the whole committee.  They have decided not to appoint a paid secretary to see how it goes and will review this at the next meeting.  The colour scheme has been discussed and there will be red, white and blue on the war memorial with geraniums around the church.  There will be mixed colour elsewhere.  Cllr. J Smith pointed out they are keen for it to be a community thing.  The next meeting is in two weeks time.
k) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – Cllr. R Warmington reported that now the Deputy Head has been successful in applying for the Head’s post there is a vacancy for the Deputy.
l) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that some time ago it was mentioned that we are in dispute with Borough over the Local Plan and the siting of new houses.  Therefore an outside facilitator will be appointed by Borough to arbitrate.  The car park issue may be relevant to any decision. 
m) County Councillors report – No report this month
9. Planning:

Borough decisions

TCA04/1009 – Stour House, Stoke Road – Granted
Cllr. J Smith said that Clare in Bloom committee had suggested that once work starts on the old garage in Nethergate Street it might be nice to have a solid fence in front of the premises whilst the building work is going on and perhaps local children could paint a mural on there.  Advice will be sought from the planning department about how we would go about doing this. ACTION: CLERK 

10. Proposed Car Park – There are concerns about the plans for Church Farm due to access for emergency vehicles, the proximity to the school and exhaust fumes etc.  Chairman suggested that as Richard Livall was happy to try to progress on the issue at no cost to us we could get him to explore costs and any opposition and then we may still want to persuade him the area behind the Swan is more suitable.  Cllr. R Warmington said at the last School Governors meeting she had mentioned the plans and they were not keen on this idea.  Cllr. Gee said it may be argued that it would take cars off the road on the way to the school – i.e. Erbury Place as the parking there has always been an issue.  Cllr. Neal said it could be made a requirement that a separate entrance to the primary school lead off the car park.  Cllr. O Smith pointed out that most of the people likely to be walking up that road are either elderly or small children which needs to be considered.  There is a need to encourage Borough to work for us on this issue and a letter will be sent to Richard Livall to ask him to continue his exploration without committing ourselves.   
11. Conservation Area Appraisal – This had been circulated to all councillors.  Cllr. J Smith said the quality is poor and Cllr. O Smith said some of the printing of maps is poor.  Cllr. R Warmington said it is a “dry” document and would not attract people to Clare and some of the phraseology is odd.  Cllr. Neal asked what it’s objective is and Chairman explained it is a working document to set the tone for planning applications and decisions over the next ten years.  Any decision making has to bear in mind this document till 2016.  Cllr. R Warmington said the document could be seen to bind things too tightly so that there is no flexibility for change and growth and we are open to the possibility of more housing in Clare.  A letter will be sent to Borough to reflect these feelings.  ACTION: CLERK
12. Country Park Advisory Panel Meeting – This meeting will take place tomorrow.  Cllr. R Warmington said it had been reported to her that on 8th April a group of children with adults went into the playground area of the park and it was covered with thick smoke where trees were burning and had been left unattended.  Embers were going into the air and could be dangerous.  Control of dogs should also be brought up at the meeting as John Laws had said earlier in the year he would follow this up by talking to people.  Cllr. Neal said from the last minutes there was a suggestion of having a skate park in the park and the Parish Council are likely to be asked for a reaction on this.  Cllr. Neal said it is unlikely that it could be put on the bailey as it is an ancient site.  Previous hopes to have one on the playing field have raised concerns and Cllr. J Smith pointed out there are no definite plans on this and will say at tomorrow’s meeting it will be discussed as and when anything definite is planned.
13. Malting Lane Lighting – Will be carried forward to the next agenda as no response.  Cllr. J Smith has canvassed opinions of local residents.  They have reported there is a problem on weekend nights with fast cars going down there and turning in the car park and some are concerned that more lighting may encourage more of this.  P.C. Parsonson needs to investigate this and it could also be raised at the Country Park meeting.  Clerk to contact P.C. Parsonson. ACTION: CLERK  Cllr  Neal said Peter Trinder is not against having suitable lighting on his building in Malting Lane.
14. St. Edmundsbury Parish Conference – This is on 10th May 4.30pm-7pm at the Athaneum.  There are two places available.  Chairman will be attending as Borough Councillor.  It is likely to cover the Rural Services Review Panel and parish grants will be discussed.  Cllr. Neal said he would like to go and Cllr. J Smith will let clerk know if she can also attend in order for forms to be returned to Borough to confirm attendance.  ACTION:  CLLR. J SMITH
15. Hedgerow Survey – Cllr. Daniels will report further at the next meeting and Cllr. J Smith said the WI have an area of land above the common where many hedgerows have been re-planted.   She suggested we should advertise the survey to get local involvement.  Chairman said it may be worth speaking to the Stour Valley Trust to see if they can provide advice on how to do this.  Cllr. R Warmington said perhaps Middle School children could be involved.  A letter will be sent to Peter Ennis for ideas on how to promote it.  Cllr. R Warmington said a Sunday could be organised to invite people along who know about hedgerows.  ACTION: CLERK  
16. Parish Newsletter – Chairman reported that at Linton there is a fortnightly newsletter done on A4 from the Parish Council and is issued as part of a parish newsletter.  We need to let parishioners know what is happening in Clare.  People are not aware of what we cover although the minutes which are distributed to pubs etc are read.  It was suggested that a sheet could go in the Focus which could be prepared by the council and distributed with the Focus.  The next edition is due out in June therefore we will write to Howard Jackson and see if he would be agreeable to this.  Clerk will do this and let Chairman know.  Chairman said he is happy to do the writing of the report with others helping him.  ACTION: CLERK/CHAIRMAN
17. Speed Indicator Signs – Cllr. L Stevens not here so will carry forward to next time
18. Planning Approved by Borough – Cllr. R Warmington reported there was a document in a recent circulation list which said if Borough approve a planning application which the Parish Council have recommended refusal of they have to report why their decision is different.
19. CCA – Permission to sell duck race tickets – There was no objection to this and a letter will be sent to them stating this providing they have necessary insurance and any licences needed.  ACTION: CLERK
20. Any other business

Trees, Churchill Close – Cllr. O Smith asked if there was any progress on this and clerk reported that Havebury  have been chased up again but they have had a change of contractor so there is a backlog
Chilton Street path – Cllr. Gee reported that an elderly resident had complained to him that this path is now full of water when there is wet weather as there are a number of holes in it.  When this was brought up with Suffolk County Council Highways department previously they said there was not enough people using it to make replacement of it cost effective.  It was felt that we should at least ask for the holes to be filled in and some action to be taken to the kerbs which are falling into the road.  County Cllr. L Warmington said he will support us in this.  It was suggested that a site meeting could be held with Jim Nunn, councillors and the farmer who owns the hedgerows there to suggest ways forward.  A letter will be sent to Jim Nunn. ACTION: CLERK

Emsden’s Meadow, Nethergate Street – Cllr. Neal said the owners of this meadow have instructed their uncle to help them make decisions about this.  They are considering selling it and will be contacting adjacent properties.  Chairman said it might be best for us to approach them to see if the Parish Council could obtain it and assure them we would keep the name as Emsden Meadow to keep their interest in Clare.  A letter will be written to them.  ACTION: CLERK

Ancient House Garden – Cllr. J Smith said Clare in Bloom have concerns about this as the current layout with the grass is out of keeping with such an old house.  They would like the Parish Council to write to the Landmark Trust about it.  Concerns have also been raised about the fact that the grass is against the building and there should be a layer of stones for drainage.  Plans for this garden have been submitted to the Landmark Trust before but they turned them down.  A letter will be sent. ACTION: CLERK
Snow Hill bank/lay-by – Cllr. J Smith said there is concern that from “Rosebank” to Poslingford  Corner more rubble has been dumped there and wondered whether Highways could do anything to remove this.

Clerk holiday – Chairman reported that the clerk will be on holiday from 1st – 15th May so agenda items will need to be provided before 1st May if possible.

Cemetery – Chairman reported that Michael Jacobs had contacted him to report that groups of youngsters were causing problems in the cemetery.  Police at Bury St Edmunds were contacted and P.C. Parsonson arrived within twenty minutes.  He spoke to them all and got names and addresses.  He could not see any damage at that time although Cllr. O Smith reported there was graffiti on wooden bench and lots of rubbish lying around.  If anyone hears of anything further let P.C. Parsonson know. 
Meeting Closed at 9.30pm

